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STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE
2012-13 Academic Year

Meeting #3
Friday, December 7, 2012
8:30 a.m., USU-205

Members Present: Robinson (chair), Bolin, Colburn, Espeleta, Gucyski, Haberstroh, Hata, Nieto, Rice, Soni, Taylor, Varela.

Members Absent: Smith, Yepez
Staff Attendees: Eckhous, Gleason, Hernandez, Sanchez

Guest: Henry Fung, College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics
1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order and welcomed the committee members.
Espeleta arrived at the meeting at 8:50 a.m.
2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes. The committee reviewed the minutes of the November 9, 2012 meeting. Haberstroh noted that that meeting was Meeting #2 of the academic year, not Meeting #1 as the heading read.  The minutes and today’s agenda were approved unanimously (12-0-0).

3. Proposed Cost Form. Soni said that at the May 2012 meeting the committee requested information on what students in their majors, minors or options would be likely to pay in total fees over the course of their studies, and he was charged to prepare a first draft.  He reviewed Attachment 2, Draft Form XXX – Category 3 Fee Request.  
The form asks for a listing of all required and elective courses in the major, minor or option that currently have a Category III fee. There is also a section to list new course fees or changes in current course fees.

If adopted, this form would be submitted to this committee by departments requesting fee approval; it could also be made available to all students.
Haberstroh asked how the form will be updated. Soni said when a department comes to this committee with a fee request, it would have to submit the form with current information.
Fung said that he agrees that students need to be provided accurate information on fees, but thinks the form would be difficult to fill out with all the possible major, minor and option fee information, considering all the electives, which vary considerably. He said it would be better to have online links; students would be able to click on a course listing to see any associated fees.
Gucyski asked why this committee needs to look at fees other than those requested, as each request should be decided on its merits. Soni agreed that courses are independent, but perhaps we should look at the departments that have a lot of course fees so that students have this information.

Soni asked who updates fee information on the website. Eckhous answered that she does.

Fung pointed out that all course fees are listed. Also, students do not take all the courses on the fee list of each department. 

Hata said that fee requestors are put through a rigorous process. They have to explain what materials/services/etc. are needed. The form would give a good overview, but the committee is being asked to review past requests.

Robinson said the form is being presented as a first reading, no action will be taken today.

Varela asked what process was used before, and if it was effective. Eckhous said this committee must follow E.O. 1054, which charges the committee to review one course at a time, so reviewing all the fees of a department is not in the scope of the E.O. and not this committee’s responsibility. Soni asked if the E.O. states that such a form cannot be used. Robinson said that if the committee wants to have an aid such as this form, it is probably not prohibited by the E.O., but we need to ask if it is a benefit to the committee.
Taylor said that the use of this form is out of the scope of this committee, and does not help to make a decision on a particular fee request.

Colburn suggested that when a department comes to this committee with a request, it provides a list of its fees, without a form that would have to be filled out.

Hata said Eckhous, Gleason, and Hernandez do a great job in keeping the committee informed; everything is documented and available online.

Robinson said that this is a first reading; we have reviewed the form and had input from the College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics (CNSM) and from staff. He asked if we could request that a department in CNSM fill out the form as a sample for this committee to help clarify what it would entail. Fung said he would provide a sample form from one of the several options in one department to demonstrate the complexity of such a request.

Gleason pointed out that in the catalog, Biological Sciences has five pages of courses; some electives may be taken for several options, so putting this together on a form would be very challenging. She also noted that there is an online list of miscellaneous course fees.
Colburn asked how this subject came up last year. Nieto said the committee talked about adding a link to the website that students could click on to see what miscellaneous fees are associated with a course; a form was not requested.

Hata said that Eckhous and Hernandez have done a lot of work to show more fee information on the website.

Robinson said the committee will again consider the form at the next meeting. Eckhous said she and Hernandez will report on the information that they are working on for additional links.

Soni left the meeting at 9:50 a.m.

4. CPI Adjustment to USU Fee. Edwards said that the student fee referendum conducted in 2007 for the Student Recreation and Wellness Center included language allowing for an adjustment in the fee every three years, not to exceed the average Southern California Consumer Price Index (CPI). The last time there was an adjustment was three years ago, so another is being implemented:  an increase of 6.59 percent. This is an information only item; no action is required by this committee.
Eckhous asked why the CPI was applied to the whole fee instead of just that for the SRWC. Edwards said the referendum language applied to the entire USU fee. The three-year benchmark for the CPI adjustment will be in February, 2013. If there is any significant change to the fee between now and then, this committee will be notified.
5. Review of Annual Student Fee Reports, 2012-2013 Year to Date. Eckhous reviewed Attachment 4, the Student Activity Report, which logs the fee activity of this committee year-to-date. There are no new entries since the last meeting’s report.
6. Adjournment.  Robinson said he spoke with the president regarding the Department of Film and Electronic Arts’ use of miscellaneous course fees. The president has agreed to grant a one-time exception to the use of the fees, so that they may be used for the purchase or repair of equipment, rather than solely for the purchase of materials. The president cautioned that the department not continue to use the fee for expenses other than those permitted.

Robinson said that this is Gleason’s last meeting with this committee as she is retiring. He thanked her for her great contributions to the work of this committee.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:55 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Mary Sanchez, Division of Student Services

(These minutes have not been approved.)
